GREENPEACE

LOST TIME AND
DAMAGED REPUTATIONS:

WHAT AUSTRALIA MUST DO TO GO FROM BLOCKER TO LEADER ON LOSS AND DAMAGE



**GREENPEACE AUSTRALIA PACIFIC** 

NOVEMBER 2022

GREENPEACE

### **Author**

### Victoria Haynes

Investigator Greenpeace Australia Pacific

### **Editor**

### Dr. Alex Edney-Browne

Head of Research and Investigations Greenpeace Australia Pacific

### **Date**

November 2022

### **Peer Reviewers**

Greenpeace Australia Pacific Limited thanks the peer reviewers who generously took the time to ensure this report was as robust as possible. Any remaining errors are the responsibility of Greenpeace Australia Pacific.

### **Tetet Nera-Lauron**

Advisor for the United Nations Programme Rosa-Luxemburg-Stiftung

### Dr. Melanie Pill

Research Fellow Institute for Climate, Energy and Disaster Solutions Australian National University

### **Acknowledgements**

Greenpeace Australia Pacific acknowledges the Traditional Owners of Country throughout Australia and recognises their continuing connection to land, waters, and culture. We pay our respects to their Elders past, present and emerging, and show our appreciation to Traditional Owners for their respectful custodianship of Country for over 60,000 years.

We would also like to acknowledge the Indigenous peoples of the large ocean states of the Pacific, and their continuing connection to the Pacific ocean, their lands and their cultures. We recognise the great injustice of the climate crisis on Pacific communities and stand with you in the fight for climate justice.

### **Special Thanks**

To Professor John Quiggin, thank you for providing an economic analysis and reviewing our own analyses.

A special thank you goes to those who were interviewed, or consulted with, for this investigation and those who assisted in the development of the report. This report would not have been possible without your experience and knowledge. We are deeply grateful that you shared this with us and hope that we have done justice to your words.

In particular, we would like to thank Antonia Bhagwan, Corrine Fagueret, Shiva Gounden, Ernest Gibson, Richard Harvey, Steph Hodgins-May, Dr. Wesley Morgan, Professor John Quiggin, Julie-Anne Richards, Yeb Sano, Li Shuo, The Hon. Enele Sopoaga, Sina Suliano, The Hon. Anote Tong, and others who chose to remain anonymous.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

<b>EXECUTIVE SUMMARY</b> Climate leadership and expectations of Australia as an ally to Pacific islands	5
	5
Finance for loss and damage: an imperative at COP27	9
ENDNOTES	13
BIBLIOGRAPHY	15



## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

## Climate leadership and expectations of Australia as an ally to Pacific islands

Swept to power in a widely heralded "climate election" the new Australian Labor Government, led by Prime Minister Anthony Albanese, promised to take decisive and effective action on climate change and repair damaged relationships with the Pacific.

To date this has included boosting development assistance to the Pacific by \$900 million between 2022-2026,¹ establishing a Pacific Climate Infrastructure Financing Partnership to support climate related infrastructure and energy projects,² and increasing Pacific permanent migration opportunities.³

One of the party's most ambitious campaign promises was an intention to co-host the Conference of the Parties in in the near future with Pacific nations. Upon election, the new Government reaffirmed this commitment, with Foreign Affairs Minister Penny Wong stating to the Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat in Fiji that "we have proposed a bid to co-host a future UN Conference of the Parties with Pacific island countries and [look] forward to future discussions in the region about this idea".<sup>4</sup>

Hosting a COP presents a golden opportunity for Australia to improve its international reputation on climate change, show leadership on climate diplomacy, showcase homegrown climate and sustainable solutions, boost the post-covid economy via increased tourism, and spotlight the lived experiences and resilience of both climate affected Pasifika and Australian peoples.<sup>5</sup>

In contrast to these promises of climate leadership, the new Labor government has signalled its intention to continue to support the mining and export of fossil fuels, opening up 47,000 square kilometres of Australian ocean for oil and gas exploration.<sup>6</sup>

Former Prime Minister of Tuvalu, Enele Sopoaga told Greenpeace Australia Pacific:

"I certainly hope that Australia can do much better than this. If it is hoping to host a COP they have the responsibility to seriously make up for the deficit of trust that has been caused in the past and is still being caused even after speaking to the Pacific Island Forum. In order to garner that recognition they have to do much better. Right now, I cannot support that Australia should host any COP, unless it comes up with these improvements, including a commitment to support loss and damage finance."

Former Kiribati president Anote Tong and former Palau president Thomas Remengesau Jr also told *The Guardian* in September 2022 that Australia's bid to co-host a COP is in "contradiction" with its support for new coal and gas projects.<sup>8</sup>

If the Albanese government is sincere in its intention to show climate leadership on the world stage, and to be a "different Australian government" to the Pacific, then it must deliver on a range of climate policies and commitments.

In line with the demands of representatives from 19 Pacific island nations at the Pacific Climate Justice Summit, Greenpeace Australia Pacific calls on the Labor government to:

- 1. Rule out all new coal, oil and gas projects in line with the recommendation of the UN and the International Energy Agency, and support a just transition from fossil fuels to renewable energy, including beginning a managed decline out of fossil fuel exports over time.<sup>9</sup>
- 2. Align Nationally Determined Contributions with a science backed 75% reduction in greenhouse gas emissions by 2030, and net zero by 2035.10
- 3. Pay Australia's fair share for existing international climate finance, increase the transparency of climate finance reporting, and rejoin the Green Climate Fund.<sup>11</sup>
- 4. Unconditionally support the International Court of Justice Advisory Opinion on climate change and human rights led by Vanuatu and vote yes for the resolution at the UN General Assembly.<sup>12</sup>
- 5. Stop blocking loss and damage finance negotiations, and start supporting them. This must include advocating for a dedicated Loss and Damage Finance Facility at COP27, committing funds towards loss and damage, and recognising Pacific leadership on loss and damage by engaging directly with Pacific island nations to understand their needs in the face of the climate crisis.

The Albanese government must deliver on these commitments to be a true ally to the Pacific. Doing so will demonstrate that Australia's bid to co-host a COP with the Pacific Islands is a genuine partnership. If Australia and the Pacific Islands are not aligned on key climate policies, this could cause issues for their ability to co-host. As the UNFCCC puts it, "these conferences demand an unprecedented level of cooperation and communication within the different departments of the host country government, as well as with their secretariat counterparts". Further, hosting a COP increases international pressure to scale up climate ambition, and as such the Albanese government can expect additional scrutiny from the international community - particularly given Australia's reputation as a climate laggard in previous years.

# An aerial view of a research vessel sailing at night lit by a spotlight. © Michael Snyder / Climate Visuals

### Finance for loss and damage: an imperative at COP27

Loss and damage is a key issue for Pacific island nations at COP27.

Heralded as an "implementation COP", COP27 - hosted in Sharm El Sheikh, Egypt - is the first COP in 6 years to take place in the Global South.<sup>14</sup> Increasing global momentum on loss and damage finance throughout 2022 has led to shared hope among climate impacted Global South countries that establishing a Loss and Damage Finance Facility will finally be agreed upon during COP27.

In the lead up to COP27, pressure has built on Australia and other industrialised countries to move from obstructing loss and damage negotiations to supporting calls for the establishment of a Loss and Damage Finance Facility.

Since the early 1990s, Pacific island nations have fought for a funding mechanism to compensate for losses and repair damages caused by climate change. These impacts go beyond what can be avoided through mitigation and adaptation, and include damage to the human rights and social fabrics of those on the frontline of the climate crisis.

However, for three decades, progress on establishing a mechanism to provide this finance has been blocked by the very countries most responsible for climate change - including Australia.

At past climate conferences, a coalition of non-European Union developed countries consisting of Australia, The US, Japan, Russia, and New Zealand among others known as The Umbrella Group, 15 along with the UK and EU, have used tactics to ensure a loss and damage finance mechanism does not progress beyond talk due to fears they will have to pay up for historical emissions. 16 This group of nations have been dubbed by Greenpeace Australia Pacific as 'the Global North Blockers'. Despite its place in the Pacific, Australia has been a key member of this group.

The Albanese-led Labor government has inherited this reputation in the Pacific region, and across the world, as a major blocker on loss and damage finance. At COP27, the Albanese government has a golden opportunity to change tack from previous Liberal-led Australian governments and show leadership on loss and damage.

This report considers Australia's shameful history on loss and damage, the obligation and opportunity for the country in supporting a Loss and Damage Finance Facility, the risks to the Pacific and the Global South in failing to do so, and how to overcome decades of obstruction at COP27.

### In doing so, it found:

- The Global North Blockers, including Australia, have consistently delayed loss and damage finance discussions. At COP19 in 2013, Australia joined the US in blocking loss and damage finance discussions pushing meaningful discussions of the issue back to 2015. However, when 2015 came around, the Global North Blockers then refused to sign onto the Paris Agreement if loss and damage compensation was mentioned, strongarming Pacific island nations to agree to a clause that stated the Paris Agreement did not 'provide a basis for any liability or compensation' in relation to loss and damage.
- The Global North Blockers have attempted to sidestep responsibilities to pay for climate damages by muddying the waters on the meaning of loss and damage. This has included attempts to include finance for loss and damage within the realm of adaptation finance, despite the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) stating that loss and damage goes beyond the limits of adaptation.<sup>17</sup>
- At COP26, Australia joined the US and EU in blocking the establishment of a Loss and Damage Finance Facility and instead offered The Glasgow Dialogue, a three-year discussion process without clearly defined milestones or outcomes.
- Loss and damage costs are adding up. By 2030, loss and damage is expected to cost developing countries AUD \$460-921<sup>18</sup> billion per year, rising to AUD \$1.6-2.9<sup>19</sup> trillion per year by 2050.
- Between 1980 and 2020, Pacific islands experienced **152 climate related disasters,** including floods, storms, and drought, each varying in intensity.<sup>20</sup> On average, a disaster reduced Gross Domestic Product (GDP) by **13.4%** in the Pacific, depending on the intensity of the disaster.<sup>21</sup> However, in some cases, impacts to GDP were much greater, as was the case in 2016 when Cyclone Pam wiped off **60%** of Vanuatu's GDP.<sup>22</sup> This does not take into account the ongoing effects of slow-onset losses and damages, such as sea level rise, or non-economic losses and damages, such as loss of life.
- Existing climate funding mechanisms are already falling short of targets and have no component to address loss and damage. In 2020, wealthy countries fell short of their target to mobilise USD \$100 billion per year (AUD \$157 billion<sup>23</sup>) in climate finance for mitigation and adaptation by USD \$17 billion (AUD \$26.7 billion<sup>24</sup>). This finance gap will only widen if wealthy countries continue to fall short on promises. The soaring costs of loss and damage require urgent additional funding far exceeding what has been promised through overseas development assistance, humanitarian aid, and climate finance.<sup>25</sup>

- In some cases, the absence of loss and damage finance has led to some Pacific island nations turning to funding private insurance to protect their populations against climate-induced loss and damage. However, these schemes mean island nations must pay annual insurance premiums which do not cover the full scope of loss and damage, and payouts made through these schemes are often insufficient. For example, insurance paid out to Vanuatu after Cyclone Pam equated to less than half a percent of the total damage cost.<sup>26</sup>
- There are many proposed finance sources that Australia could harness to channel funds towards loss and damage. This could include introducing taxes and levies on polluting industries, introducing a tax on windfall profits of fossil fuel companies, and redirecting money spent on fossil fuel subsidies towards loss and damage.<sup>27</sup>
- In the financial year 2021-22, Australian Federal and State governments spent a total of AUD \$11.6 billion on subsidies for fossil fuel companies. This money could be channelled towards Pacific island nations to support solutions to address loss and damage.
- Between 2010-2020, Fiji was hit by 9 cyclones costing AUD \$1.66<sup>28</sup> billion in losses and damages.<sup>29</sup> The AUD \$11.6 billion spent on fossil fuel subsidies in 2021-22 could fund the redress of these damages six times over.
- Globally, in 2020, AUD \$9.3 trillion<sup>30</sup> was spent on fossil fuel subsidies.<sup>31</sup> This money could cover the estimated costs of loss and damage in developing countries projected in 2030 (AUD \$460-921<sup>32</sup> billion per year) 20 times over for the lower estimate and ten times over for the higher estimate.

To truly deliver on its promises to take strong action on climate change and support the Pacific, the Albanese Government must support the establishment of a Loss and Damage Finance Facility at COP27.



Men working on the construction of a levee with sandbags for protection against erosion in the Maldives. © Alain Schroeder / Climate Visuals



- 1. Hurst, Daniel. "Albanese Government to Give \$900m Budget Boost to Pacific Countries." *The Guardian*. (October 20 2022). Accessed October 26 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/oct/20/albanese-government-to-give-900m-budget-boost-to-pacific-countries">https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/oct/20/albanese-government-to-give-900m-budget-boost-to-pacific-countries</a>.
- 2. "Pacific Climate Infrastructure Financing Partnership." 2022, accessed September 30, 2022, <a href="https://www.alp.org.au/policies/pacific-climate-infrastructure-financing-partnership">https://www.alp.org.au/policies/pacific-climate-infrastructure-financing-partnership</a>.
- 3. "Labor's Plan to Build a Stronger Pacific Family." 2022, accessed September 27 2022, <a href="https://alp.org.au/policies/labors-plan-to-build-a-stronger-pacific-family">https://alp.org.au/policies/labors-plan-to-build-a-stronger-pacific-family</a>.
- 4. Eryk Bagshaw. "Australia campaigns to co-host target-setting UN climate summit with the Pacific." The Sydney Morning Herald. (July 12, 2022). Accessed October 5 2022. https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/albanese-s-bid-to-host-un-climate-conference-hypocritical-pacific-statesmen-20220914-p5bi06. html
- 5. Merzian, Richie, Rhiannon Verschuer, and Sienna Parrott. Cop29 in Australia: How Hosting an International Climate Conference Could Revive Australia's Regional and Global Reputation. The Australia Institute (Australia: 2022). https://australiainstitute.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/P1208-COP29-in-Australia-WEB.pdf.
- 6. Remeikis, Amy. "Australian Government Launches Offshore Petroleum Exploration Permits for 47,000 Sq Km of Ocean." The Guardian. (August 24 2022). Accessed September 30 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/aug/24/australian-government-launches-offshore-petroleum-exploration-permits-for-47000sq-km-of-ocean">https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/aug/24/australian-government-launches-offshore-petroleum-exploration-permits-for-47000sq-km-of-ocean</a>.
- 7. Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with The Hon. Enele Sopoaga, October 4, 2022.
- 8. Sarah Martin. "'It doesn't make sense': Pacific leaders say Australia's support for new coal at odds with COP29 bid." *The Guardian*. (September 14, 2022). Accessed October 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/sep/14/australia-must-set-higher-climate-ambitions-to-avert-impending-disaster-pacific-island-leaders-say">https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/sep/14/australia-must-set-higher-climate-ambitions-to-avert-impending-disaster-pacific-island-leaders-say</a>
- 9. Greenpeace Australia Pacific. "Greenpeace Australia Pacific Submission on the Climate Change Bill 2022 and the Climate Change (Consequential Amendments) Bill 2022." (August 10, 2022). https://www.greenpeace.org.au/wp/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Greenpeace-Australia-Pacific-Climate-Bill-2022-and-the-Climate-Change-Consequential-Amendments-Bill-2022-Submission.pdf
- 10. Greenpeace Australia Pacific. "Greenpeace Australia Pacific Submission on the Climate Change Bill 2022 and the Climate Change (Consequential Amendments) Bill 2022." (August 10, 2022). <a href="https://www.greenpeace.org.au/wp/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Greenpeace-Australia-Pacific-Climate-Bill-2022-and-the-Climate-Change-Consequential-Amendments-Bill-2022-Submission.pdf">https://www.greenpeace.org.au/wp/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Greenpeace-Australia-Pacific-Climate-Bill-2022-and-the-Climate-Change-Consequential-Amendments-Bill-2022-Submission.pdf</a>
- 11. Edney-Browne, Alex. Pacific Bully and International Outcast: How Australia's Climate Policies Isolate It from the Pacific and the World Greenpeace Australia Pacific (Australia: 2021). https://auspacbully.greenpeace.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Greenpeace-Australia-Pacific-Report\_Pacific-Bully-and-International-Outcast\_2021.pdf.
- 12. Greenpeace Australia Pacific. "Australian and NZ invitation for co-hosted COP with Pacific must be matched by support for

- ICJ advisory opinion bid". (July 8, 2022). Accessed October 21, 2022. https://www.greenpeace.org.au/news/australian-and-nz-invitation-for-co-hosted-cop-with-pacific-must-be-matched-by-support-for-icj-advisory-opinion-bid/
- 13. Salwa Dallalah. "How to COP: A handbook for hosting United Nations Climate Change Conferences." *United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change*, p. 9: <a href="https://newsroom.unfccc.int/media/167535/how\_to\_cop\_unfccc.pdf">https://newsroom.unfccc.int/media/167535/how\_to\_cop\_unfccc.pdf</a>
- 14. "What You Need to Know before Cop27 in Egypt." Climate Council, 2022, accessed October 25, 2022, <a href="https://www.climatecouncil.org.au/resources/what-you-need-to-know-before-cop-27-in-egypt/">https://www.climatecouncil.org.au/resources/what-you-need-to-know-before-cop-27-in-egypt/</a>.
- 15. "Party Groupings " UNFCCC, 2022, accessed September 26, 2022, <a href="https://unfccc.int/party-groupings">https://unfccc.int/party-groupings</a>.
- 16. Page, Edward A, and Clare Heyward. "Compensating for Climate Change Loss and Damage." *Political Studies* 65, no. 2 (2017): 356-72; Calliari, Elisa. "Loss and Damage: A Critical Discourse Analysis of Parties' Positions in Climate Change Negotiations." *Journal of Risk Research* 21, no. 6 (2018): 725-47; Vidal, John. "Poor Countries Walk out of Un Climate Talks as Compensation Row Rumbles On." *The Guardian*. (November 20 2013). Accessed September 26 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/nov/20/climate-talks-walk-out-compensation-un-warsaw.">https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/nov/20/climate-talks-walk-out-compensation-un-warsaw.</a>
- 17. IPCC. "Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability." *In Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change* edited by H.-O. Pörtner, D.C. Roberts, M. Tignor, E.S. Poloczanska, K. Mintenbeck, A. Alegría, M. Craig, et al.: Cambridge University Press 2022.
- 18. Converted from USD on October 18th 2022. Original figure was USD \$290-580 billion.
- 19. Converted from USD on October 19th 2022. Original figure was USD \$1-1.8\$ trillion.
- 20. Lee, Dongyeol, and Huan Zhang. "The Economic Impact of Disasters in Pacific Island Countries: Estimation and Application to Economic Planning." Climate and Development (2022). Published online: <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2022.2077690?journalCode=tcld20">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2022.2077690?journalCode=tcld20</a>.
- 21. Lee, Dongyeol, and Huan Zhang. "The Economic Impact of Disasters in Pacific Island Countries: Estimation and Application to Economic Planning." Climate and Development (2022). Published online: <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2022.2077690?journalCode=tcld20">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2022.2077690?journalCode=tcld20</a>.
- 22. Lee, Dongyeol, and Huan Zhang. "The Economic Impact of Disasters in Pacific Island Countries: Estimation and Application to Economic Planning." Climate and Development (2022). Published online: <a href="https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2022.2077690?journalCode=tcld20">https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17565529.2022.2077690?journalCode=tcld20</a>.
- 23. Converted from USD on October 24th 2022.
- 24. Converted from USD on October 24th 2022.

- 25. Boyd, David R., and Stephanie Keene. Air Travel and Maritime Shipping Levies: Making Polluters Pay for Climate Loss, Damages and Adaptation. A Policy Brief from the Un Special Rapporteur on Human Rights and the Environment, October 2021. Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (2021). https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2021-11/BiodiversityPolicyBrief2 1.pdf.
- 26. Nordlander, Linnéa, Melanie Pill, and Beatriz Martinez Romera. "Insurance Schemes for Loss and Damage: Fools' Gold?". *Climate Policy* 20, no. 6 (2020): 704-14.
- 27. Armistead, Alia, Rod Campbell, Eliza Littleton, and Sienna Parrott. Fossil Fuel Subsidies in Australia: Federal and State Government Assistance to Fossil Fuel Providers and Major Users in 2021-22. The Australia Institute (2022). https://australiainstitute.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/P1198-Fossil-fuel-subsidies-2022-WEB.pdf.
- 28. Converted from FJD on October 18th 2022. Original figure was FJD \$2.42 billion.
- 29. The Fijian Government. "We Must Be Prepared Seruiratu." news release, October 22 2020, <a href="https://www.fiji.gov.fj/Media-Centre/News/WE-MUST-BE-PREPARED-SERUIRATU">https://www.fiji.gov.fj/Media-Centre/News/WE-MUST-BE-PREPARED-SERUIRATU</a>.
- 30. Converted from USD on November 3rd 2022. Original figure was USD \$5.9 trillion.
- 31. "Fossil Fuel Subsidies "International Monetary Fund, 2022, accessed November 3 2022, <a href="https://www.imf.org/en/Topics/climate-change/energy-subsidies#:~:text=Back%20to%20Top-,Size%20of%20Fossil%20Fuel%20Subsidies,generally%20larger)%20continues%20to%20climb.
- 32. Converted from USD on October 18th 2022. Original figure was USD \$290-580 billion.

"About the Santiago Network." 2022, accessed 10 June, 2022, https://unfccc.int/santiago-network/about.

Albanese, Anthony. "Climate Change Bill 2022 - Second Reading". Canberra, August 3 2022. https://www.pm.gov.au/media/climate-change-bill-2022-second-reading.

Al Jazeera. "China Willing to 'Recalibrate' Strained Australia Ties, Fm Says." *Al Jazeera*. (July 15 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2022/7/15/china-willing-to-recalibrate-strained-australia-ties-fm-says.

Aronoff, Kate. "Rich Nations, after Driving Climate Disaster, Block All Progress at U.N. Talks " *The Intercept*. (December 19 2019). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://theintercept.com/2019/12/18/un-climate-cop25/">https://theintercept.com/2019/12/18/un-climate-cop25/</a>.

Asian Development Bank. "Mobilizing Contingency Funds for Climate-Related Disasters." Relief Web. (April 13 2018). Accessed September 16. https://reliefweb.int/report/world/mobilizing-contingency-funds-climate-related-disasters#:~:text=Contingency%20finance%20is%20a%20risk,associated%20with%20climate%20change%20impac-ts.&text=Response%20actions%20in%20the%20days,crucial%20in%20helping%20the%20victims.

Bagshaw, Eryk. "Australia campaigns to co-host target-setting UN climate summit with the Pacific." *The Sydney Morning Herald*. (July 12, 2022). Accessed October 5 2022. <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/albanese-s-bid-to-host-un-climate-conference-hypocritical-pacific-statesmen-20220914-p5bi06.html">https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/albanese-s-bid-to-host-un-climate-conference-hypocritical-pacific-statesmen-20220914-p5bi06.html</a>

Barnett, Jon. "Climate Change and Food Security in the Pacific Islands." In *Food Security in Small Island States*, edited by J Connell and K Lowitt, 25-38. Singapore Springer Nature 2019.

Broberg, Morten, and Beatriz Martinez Romera. "Loss and Damage after Paris: More Bark Than Bite?". *Climate Policy* 20, no. 6 (2020): 661-68

Burgess, Annika, and Dubravka Voloder. "Fiji Reserve Bank Releases 88-Cent Numismatic Banknote with Chinese Wealth and Fortune Imagery." *ABC News*. (August 10 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-08-10/fiji-releases-88-cent-banknote-with-chinese-imagery/101314792">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-08-10/fiji-releases-88-cent-banknote-with-chinese-imagery/101314792</a>.

Calliari, Elisa. "Loss and Damage: A Critical Discourse Analysis of Parties' Positions in Climate Change Negotiations." *Journal of Risk Research* 21, no. 6 (2018): 725-47.

Callahan, Christopher W., and Justin S. Mankin. "National Attribution of Historical Climate Damages." *Climatic Change* 172, no. 40 (2022).

Čašule, Nikola and Genevieve Jiva. *Te Mana o te Moana: The State of the Climate in the Pacific.* Greenpeace Australia Pacific. (2021). https://f.hubspotusercontent30.net/hubfs/8586633/Te Mana o te Moana-The state of the Climate in the Pacific Report 2021.pdf

Climate Action Network International. "Bangladesh National Mechanism on Loss and Damage." 2022, no. September 16. (2018). https://climatenetwork.org/2018/05/02/bangladesh-national-mechanism-on-loss-and-damage/.

Climate Council. "Climate Experts Weigh in on Why Australia Is Losing Footing in the Pacific". (April 27 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.climatecouncil.org.au/resources/climate-experts-why-australia-losing-footing-pacific/">https://www.climatecouncil.org.au/resources/climate-experts-why-australia-losing-footing-pacific/</a>.

Council, Climate. "What Is Climate Litigation and How Can Australians Take Action?" *Climate Council* (April 27 2022). Accessed September 2 2022. <a href="https://www.climatecouncil.org.au/what-is-climate-litigation-and-how-can-australians-take-action/">https://www.climatecouncil.org.au/what-is-climate-litigation-and-how-can-australians-take-action/</a>.

Dallalah, Salwa. "How to COP: A handbook for hosting United Nations Climate Change Conferences." *United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change*, p. 9: <a href="https://newsroom.unfccc.int/media/167535/how\_to\_cop\_unfccc.pdf">https://newsroom.unfccc.int/media/167535/how\_to\_cop\_unfccc.pdf</a>

Davenport, Coral. "The Marshall Islands Are Disappearing." New York Times. (2015). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2015/12/02/world/The-Marshall-Islands-Are-Disappearing.html.

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. "Australian and Chinese Officials Discuss the Pacific." *Australian Government*. (May 6 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.dfat.gov.au/news/media-release/australian-and-chinese-officials-discuss-pacific">https://www.dfat.gov.au/news/media-release/australian-and-chinese-officials-discuss-pacific</a>.

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. "Joint Statement on the Announcement of the Partners in the Blue Pacific Initiative." *Australian Government*. (June 23 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.dfat.gov.au/news/media-release/joint-statement-announcement-partners-blue-pacific-initiative">https://www.dfat.gov.au/news/media-release/joint-statement-announcement-partners-blue-pacific-initiative</a>.

Dooley, Kate. "The Madrid Climate Talks Failed Spectacularly. Here's What Went Down." *The Conversation*. (December 16 2019). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://theconversation.com/the-madrid-climate-talks-failed-spectacularly-heres-what-went-down-128921">https://theconversation.com/the-madrid-climate-talks-failed-spectacularly-heres-what-went-down-128921</a>.

Doran, Matthew. "Peter Dutton Warns China Will Expand Its Presence in Pacific after Solomon Islands Pact." *ABC News*. (April 21 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-04-21/peter-dutton-china-solomon-islands-presence-pacific/101004664">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-04-21/peter-dutton-china-solomon-islands-presence-pacific/101004664</a>.

Dziedzic, Stephen. "Prime Minister Anthony Albanese Confident There Will Be No Chinese Military Base in Solomon Islands." *ABC News.* (July 14 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-07-14/sogavare-says-no-chinese-military-base-in-solomon-islands/101237702">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-07-14/sogavare-says-no-chinese-military-base-in-solomon-islands/101237702</a>.

Eckersley, Robyn. "The Australian Way': How Morrison Trashed Brand Australia at Cop26." *The Conversation*. (November 12 2021). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://theconversation.com/the-australian-way-how-morrison-trashed-brand-australia-at-cop26-171670">https://theconversation.com/the-australian-way-how-morrison-trashed-brand-australia-at-cop26-171670</a>.

Falzon, Danielle, and Pinar Batur. "Lost and Damaged: Environmental Racism, Climate Justice, and Conflict in the Pacific ". In *Handbook of the Sociology of Racial and Ethnic Relations*, edited by P. Batur and J. R. Feagin: Springer International Publishing, 2018.

Farand, Chloe. "Island States Say Fund for Climate Disaster Victims Must Be Created by Cop27." Climate Home News (June 7 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.climatechangenews.com/2022/06/07/island-states-say-fund-for-climate-disaster-victims-must-be-created-by-cop27/">https://www.climatechangenews.com/2022/06/07/island-states-say-fund-for-climate-disaster-victims-must-be-created-by-cop27/</a>.

Fry, Ian. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights in the Context of Climate Change. United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner (Geneva: 2022). <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/specialprocedures/srclimate-change">https://www.ohchr.org/en/specialprocedures/srclimate-change</a>.

Gabbatiss, Josh, and Tom Prater. "Timeline: The Struggle over 'Loss and Damage' in Un Climate Talks." *Carbon Brief* (September 27 2022). Accessed October 4 2022. <a href="https://interactive.carbonbrief.org/timeline-the-struggle-over-loss-and-damage-in-un-climate-talks/">https://interactive.carbonbrief.org/timeline-the-struggle-over-loss-and-damage-in-un-climate-talks/</a>.

Gewirtzman, Jonathan, Sujay Natson, Julie-Anne Richards, Victoria Hoffmeister, Alexis Durand, Romain Weikmans, Saleemul Huq, J. Timmons, and J Timmons Roberts. "Financing Loss and Damage: Reviewing Options under the Warsaw International Mechanism." Climate Policy 18, no. 8 (2018): 1076-86.

"Glasgow Dialouge", 2022, accessed 10 June, 2022, https://unfccc.int/event/glasgow-dialogue.

Greenpeace Australia Pacific. "Australian and NZ invitation for co-hosted COP with Pacific must be matched by support for ICJ advisory opinion bid". (July 8, 2022). Accessed October 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.greenpeace.org.au/news/australian-and-nz-invitation-for-co-hosted-cop-with-pacific-must-be-matched-by-support-for-icj-advisory-opinion-bid/">https://www.greenpeace.org.au/news/australian-and-nz-invitation-for-co-hosted-cop-with-pacific-must-be-matched-by-support-for-icj-advisory-opinion-bid/</a>

Greenpeace Australia Pacific. "Greenpeace Australia Pacific Submission on the Climate Change Bill 2022 and the Climate Change (Consequential Amendments) Bill 2022." (August 10, 2022). https://www.greenpeace.org.au/wp/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Greenpeace-Australia-Pacific-Climate-Bill-2022-and-the-Climate-Change-Consequential-Amendments-Bill-2022-Submission.pdf

Griffin, Paul. *The Carbon Majors Database*: . CDP (2017). https://cdn.cdp.net/cdp-production/cms/reports/documents/000/002/327/original/Carbon-Majors-Report-2017. pdf?1501833772.

Grigg, Angus. "China's Secret Pacific Slush Fund." By Four Corners. 2022. https://www.abc.net.au/radio/programs/abc-news-daily/chinas-secret-pacific-slush-fund/13998226.

Handmer, John, and Johanna Nalau. "Understanding Loss and Damage in Pacific Small Island Developing States." In *Loss and Damage from Climate Change*, edited by Reinhard Mechler, Laurens M. Bouwer, Thomas Schinko, Swenja Surminski and JoAnne Linnerooth-Bayer, 365-81. Singapore: Springer Nature, 2019.

Hepburn, Cameron, and Franziska Funke. "A Meat Tax Is Probably Inevitable - Here's How It Could Work " *The Conversation* (August 11 2022). Accessed September 7. <a href="https://theconversation.com/a-meat-tax-is-probably-inevitable-heres-how-it-could-work-188023">https://theconversation.com/a-meat-tax-is-probably-inevitable-heres-how-it-could-work-188023</a>.

Hossain, Md Fahad, Saleemul Huq, and Mizan R. Khan. "The Intractability of Loss and Damage Issues in Climate Negotiations." *Soundings* 78 (2021): 38-49.

Hurst, Daniel. "Australia Sends Troops and Police to Solomon Islands as Unrest Grows." *The Guardian*. (November 26 2021). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/nov/25/honiaras-chinatown-targeted-as-violent-protests-break-out-for-second-day-in-solomon-islands">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/nov/25/honiaras-chinatown-targeted-as-violent-protests-break-out-for-second-day-in-solomon-islands</a>.

Hurst, Daniel. "Cabinet Committee Blocked Plan to Double Australia's Support to Pacific, Election-Eve Leak Reveals." *The Guardian*. (May 20 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/may/20/cabinet-committee-blocked-plan-to-double-australias-support-to-pacific-election-eve-leak-reveals.

Hurst, Daniel. "Former Kiribati President Slams Australia's 'Politicisation' of Climate Action and Power of Fossil Fuel Lobby." *The Guardian*. (May 16 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/may/16/former-kiribati-president-slams-australias-politicisation-of-climate-action-and-power-of-fossil-fuel-lobby.">https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/may/16/former-kiribati-president-slams-australias-politicisation-of-climate-action-and-power-of-fossil-fuel-lobby.</a>

Hurst, Daniel, Kate Lyons, and Lice Movono. "Penny Wong Tells Pacific Nations 'We Have Heard You' as Australia and China Battle for Influence." *The Guardian*. (May 26 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/may/26/pennywong-tells-pacific-nations-we-have-heard-you-as-australia-and-china-battle-for-influence">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/may/26/pennywong-tells-pacific-nations-we-have-heard-you-as-australia-and-china-battle-for-influence</a>.

Irfan, Umair. "The Us, Japan, and Australia Let the Whole World Down at the Un Climate Talks." *Vox.* (December 18 2019). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.vox.com/energy-and-environment/2019/12/18/21024283/climate-change-cop25-us-brazil-australia-japan">https://www.vox.com/energy-and-environment/2019/12/18/21024283/climate-change-cop25-us-brazil-australia-japan</a>.

Jacobs, PJ, Sophie Hardefeldt, Melissa Bungcaras, Rhiannon Verschuer, and Simon Bradshaw. *Fairer Futures: Financing Global Climate Solutions*. Climate Action Network Australia, Oxfam Australia, ActionAid Australia, Climate Council, The Australian Insitute, Edmund Rice Centre, Greenpeace, (Australia 2021). <a href="https://www.oxfam.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/OXF063-Climate-Finance-Report-WEB.pdf">https://www.oxfam.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/OXF063-Climate-Finance-Report-WEB.pdf</a>.

James, Rachel, Friederike Otto, Hannah Parker, Emily Boyd, Rosalind Cornforth, Daniel Mitchell, and Myles Allen. "Characterizing Loss and Damage from Climate Change." *Nature Climate Change* 4 (2014): 938-39.

Jervis-Bardy, Dan. "Former Pacific Island Leaders Anote Tong and Thomas Remengesau Jr Call out Australia's Commitment to Climate Action." *The Canberra Times*. (September 13 2022). Accessed September 24. <a href="https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/7898602/doesnt-seem-genuine-ex-pacific-leaders-question-australias-climate-stance/">https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/7898602/doesnt-seem-genuine-ex-pacific-leaders-question-australias-climate-stance/</a>.

Kine, Phelim. "Biden's U.S.-Pacific Island Summit Targets China's Growing Influence." *Politico* (September 2 2022). Accessed September 3 2022. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2022/09/02/bidens-u-s-pacific-island-country-summit-targets-chinas-growing-influence-00054750">https://www.politico.com/news/2022/09/02/bidens-u-s-pacific-island-country-summit-targets-chinas-growing-influence-00054750</a>.

Kumar, Rashika. "Pm Says Pacific Island Negotiators Are Outnumbered by Fossil Fuel Reps by More Than 12 to 1 at Cop26 Pm Meets Uk Pm and Un Secretary-General." *Fiji Village* (November 11 2021). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.fijivillage.com/news/PM-says-Pacific-Island-negotiators-are-outnumbered-by-fossil-fuel-reps-by-more-than-12-to-1-at-COP26-xr485f/">https://www.fijivillage.com/news/PM-says-Pacific-Island-negotiators-are-outnumbered-by-fossil-fuel-reps-by-more-than-12-to-1-at-COP26-xr485f/</a>.

Landale, James. "Cop26: Pm Warned over Aid Cuts Ahead of Climate Summit." *BBC News* (22 October 2021). <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-59003085">https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-59003085</a>.

Leem, Selina Neirok. Climate Change Isn't a Distant Threat - It's Our Reality. TED Talk, 2022.

Leem, Selina Neirok. "More Than Just a Blue Passport." In *Indigenous Literatures from Micronesia*, edited by Evelyn Flores and Emelihter Kihleng, 98-101: University of Hawai'i press 2019.

Lindblom, Andrea. "Q&A: "On Loss and Damage, Focus on Solidarity"." Stockholm Environment Institute (June 7 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.sei.org/featured/loss-and-damage-focus-on-solidarity/">https://www.sei.org/featured/loss-and-damage-focus-on-solidarity/</a>.

Lyons, Kate. "Climate Crisis – Not China – Is Biggest Threat to Pacific, Say Former Leaders." *The Guardian.* (April 29 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/apr/29/climate-crisis-not-china-is-biggest-threat-to-pacific-say-former-leaders">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/apr/29/climate-crisis-not-china-is-biggest-threat-to-pacific-say-former-leaders</a>.

Lyons, Kate. "'Far from Adequate': Former Pacific Leaders Group Urges Australia to Increase 43% Emissions Cut." *The Guardian*. (July 8 2022). Accessed September 3 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jul/08/far-from-adequate-former-pacific-leaders-group-urges-australia-to-increase-43-emissions-cut">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jul/08/far-from-adequate-former-pacific-leaders-group-urges-australia-to-increase-43-emissions-cut.</a>

Lyons, Kate. "From Vanuatu Law School to the Hague: The Fight to Recognise Climate Harm in International Law." *The Guardian*. (June 20 2022). Accessed September 2 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/20/from-vanuatu-law-school-to-the-hague-the-fight-to-recognise-climate-harm-in-international-law.">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/20/from-vanuatu-law-school-to-the-hague-the-fight-to-recognise-climate-harm-in-international-law.</a>

Lyons, Kate. "Police Remove Two Chinese Defence Attaches from Pacific Islands Forum Meeting." *The Guardian*. (July 13 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jul/13/two-chinese-defence-attaches-removed-from-pacific-islands-forum-meeting">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jul/13/two-chinese-defence-attaches-removed-from-pacific-islands-forum-meeting.</a>

Lyons, Kate. "Power Struggle with China and Regional Rift in Focus as Anthony Albanese Heads to Pacific Islands Forum." *The Guardian*. (July 13 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jul/12/power-struggle-with-china-and-regional-rift-in-focus-as-anthony-albanese-heads-to-pacific-islands-forum">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jul/12/power-struggle-with-china-and-regional-rift-in-focus-as-anthony-albanese-heads-to-pacific-islands-forum</a>.

Lyons, Kate. "Vanuatu Calls on Australia to Back Its Un Bid to Recognise Climate Change Harm." *The Guardian*. (June 20 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/20/vanuatu-calls-on-australia-to-back-its-un-bid-to-recognise-climate-change-harm">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/20/vanuatu-calls-on-australia-to-back-its-un-bid-to-recognise-climate-change-harm.</a>

Martin, Sarah. "It doesn't make sense': Pacific leaders say Australia's support for new coal at odds with COP29 bid." *The Guardian*. (September 14, 2022). Accessed October 21, 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/sep/14/australia-must-set-higher-climate-ambitions-to-avert-impending-disaster-pacific-island-leaders-say

Maslin, Mark. "The Road from Rio to Glasgow: A Short History of the Climate Change Negotiations." *Scottish Geographical Journal* 136, no. 1-4 (2020): 5-12.

Mathiesen, Karl. "Climate Talks: Should Rich Countries Pay for Damage Caused by Global Warming?" *The Guardian* (November 21 2013). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2013/nov/20/climate-talks-rich-countries-paydamage-global-warming">https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2013/nov/20/climate-talks-rich-countries-paydamage-global-warming</a>.

McGrath, Matt. "Climate Change: Bonn Talks End in Acrimony over Compensation." BBC News. (June 16 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-61819852.

McGregor, Ian. "Australia Makes a Bad Start at Warsaw Climate Change Meeting." *The Conversation*. (November 14 2013). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://theconversation.com/australia-makes-a-bad-start-at-warsaw-climate-change-meeting-20190">https://theconversation.com/australia-makes-a-bad-start-at-warsaw-climate-change-meeting-20190</a>.

McKay, Ben. "Pacific Supports Aust on Climate: Albanese." *The Canberra Times*. (July 14 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/7819061/pacific-supports-aust-on-climate-albanese/.

Mechler, Reinhard, and Teresa M Deubelli. "Finance for Loss and Damage: A Comprehensive Risk Analytical Approach." *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* 50 (2021): 185-96.

Milman, Oliver. "New York City Plans to Divest \$5bn from Fossil Fuels and Sue Oil Companies." *The Guardian*. (Jan 11 2018). Accessed September 2 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jan/10/new-york-city-plans-to-divest-5bn-from-fossil-fuels-and-sue-oil-companies">https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2018/jan/10/new-york-city-plans-to-divest-5bn-from-fossil-fuels-and-sue-oil-companies.</a>

Morgan, Wesley. "Will Australia's New Climate Policy Be Enough to Reset Relations with Pacific Nations?" *The Conversation* (July 8 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://theconversation.com/will-australias-new-climate-policy-be-enough-to-reset-relations-with-pacific-nations-184833">https://theconversation.com/will-australias-new-climate-policy-be-enough-to-reset-relations-with-pacific-nations-184833</a>.

Mortimer, Caroline. "Cop21: The Pacific Countries That Need the Paris 1.5c Temperature Rise Agreement to 'Stay Alive." *The Independent* (December 12 2015). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.independent.co.uk/climate-change/news/cop21-themarshall-islands-and-other-pacific-countries-paris-need-the-1-5c-temperature-rise-agreement-to-stay-alive-a6770766.html.

Morton, Adam. "Cop26: Australia Accused of 'Hiding' While Opposing Deal Needed to Limit Catastrophic Climate Breakdown." The Guardian. (November 13 2021). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/nov/13/cop26-australia-accused-of-hiding-while-opposing-deal-needed-to-limit-catastrophic-climate-breakdown.

Murphy, Katherine, Paul Karp, and Josh Butler. "Anthony Albanese Rules out Banning Fossil Fuel Projects, Citing Risk to Australian Economy." *The Guardian*. (July 26 2022). Accessed September 4 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2022/jul/26/anthony-albanese-rules-out-banning-fossil-fuel-projects-citing-risk-to-australian-economy">https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2022/jul/26/anthony-albanese-rules-out-banning-fossil-fuel-projects-citing-risk-to-australian-economy</a>.

Needham, Kirsty. "Top U.S. Diplomat to Arrive in Pacific Amid Battle for Influence with China." *Reuters News.* (August 4 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/top-us-diplomat-arrive-pacific-amid-battle-influence-with-china-2022-08-04/">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/top-us-diplomat-arrive-pacific-amid-battle-influence-with-china-2022-08-04/</a>.

Nordlander, Linnéa, Melanie Pill, and Beatriz Martinez Romera. "Insurance Schemes for Loss and Damage: Fools' Gold?". *Climate Policy* 20, no. 6 (2020): 704-14.

O'Brien, Patricia A. "Us Takes a Renewed Interest in the Pacific – and China's Role in It." *The Conversation*. (September 13 2022). Accessed September 20 2022. <a href="https://theconversation.com/us-takes-a-renewed-interest-in-the-pacific-and-chinas-role-in-it-190053">https://theconversation.com/us-takes-a-renewed-interest-in-the-pacific-and-chinas-role-in-it-190053</a>.

O'Keefe, Michael. "Australia's Wong Tackles China Head-on in Pacific." *Asia Times* (September 10 2022). Accessed September 10 2022. <a href="https://asiatimes.com/2022/09/australias-wong-tackles-china-head-on-in-pacific/">https://asiatimes.com/2022/09/australias-wong-tackles-china-head-on-in-pacific/</a>.

"Our Story "Our Islands, Our Home 2022, accessed September 2 2022, https://ourislandsourhome.com.au/about-the-campaign/about-the-campaign-copy/.

"Pabai Pabai and Guy Paul Kabai V. Commonwealth of Australia." The Sabin Centre for Climate Change Law,, 2021, accessed September 2, 2022, <a href="http://climatecasechart.com/non-us-case/pabai-pabai-and-guy-paul-kabai-v-commonwealth-of-australia/">http://climatecasechart.com/non-us-case/pabai-pabai-and-guy-paul-kabai-v-commonwealth-of-australia/</a>.

"Pacific Leaders' Endorsement for Icj Advisory Opinion Bid Must Spur Global Groundswell." *Oxfam.* (2022). Accessed September 2, 2022. <a href="https://www.oxfam.org.nz/news-media/media-releases/pacific-leaders-endorse-icj-advisory/">https://www.oxfam.org.nz/news-media/media-releases/pacific-leaders-endorse-icj-advisory/</a>.

"Pacific nations support Australia's bid to host climate conference." *SkyNews.* (July 14, 2022). Accessed October 21, 2022. https://www.skynews.com.au/australia-news/pacific-nations-support-australias-bid-to-host-climate-conference/video/4512a02e99381ded74cee41638917539

Peel, Jacqueline. "What Was Achieved at Cop26?" *Pursuit* (November 15 2021). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://pursuit.unimelb.edu.au/articles/what-was-achieved-at-cop26">https://pursuit.unimelb.edu.au/articles/what-was-achieved-at-cop26</a>.

Pill, Melanie. "Linking Solidarity Funds and Philanthropic Giving to Finance Loss and Damage from Climate Change Related Slow-Onset Events." *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* 50 (2021): 169-74.

Popovich, Nadja, and Brad Plumer. "Who Has the Most Historical Responsibility for Climate Change?" *The New York Times*. (November 12 2021). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/11/12/climate/cop26-emissions-compensation.html">https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/11/12/climate/cop26-emissions-compensation.html</a>.

Rajão, Raoni, and Tiago Duarte. "Performing Postcolonial Identities at the United Nations' Climate Negotiations." *Postcolonial Studies* 21, no. 3 (2018): 364-78.

Readfearn, Graham. "How Rich Countries Dodged the Climate Change Blame Game in Warsaw." *The Guardian*. (November 25 2013). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/environment/planet-oz/2013/nov/25/climate-change-warsaw-rich-countries-blame-paris-deal">https://www.theguardian.com/environment/planet-oz/2013/nov/25/climate-change-warsaw-rich-countries-blame-paris-deal</a>.

Remeikis, Amy. "Labor to Back New Fossil Fuel Projects That 'Stack up' Economically and Environmentally." *The Guardian*. (August 11 2022). Accessed September 3. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2022/aug/11/labor-to-back-new-fossil-fuel-projects-that-stack-up-economically-and-environmentally.">https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2022/aug/11/labor-to-back-new-fossil-fuel-projects-that-stack-up-economically-and-environmentally.</a>

Robinson, Stacy-ann, Mizan Khan, J Timmons Roberts, Romain Weikmans, and David Ciplet. "Financing Loss and Damage from Slow Onset Events in Developing Countries." *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* 50 (2021): 138-48.

SBS News. "Solomon Islands Is Threatening to Ban Foreign Journalists. Here's Why." SBS News. (August 25 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/solomon-islands-is-threatening-to-ban-foreign-journalists-heres-why/afv5mxyvg">https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/solomon-islands-is-threatening-to-ban-foreign-journalists-heres-why/afv5mxyvg</a>.

"Scotland to Boost Climate Funding." 2021, accessed 10 June, 2022, https://www.gov.scot/news/scotland-to-boost-climate-funding/.

"Sharma and Others V. Minister for the Environment." Sabin Centre for Climate Change Law, 2020, <a href="http://climatecasechart.com/non-us-case/raj-seppings-v-ley/">http://climatecasechart.com/non-us-case/raj-seppings-v-ley/</a>.

Slezak, Michael. "Climate Talks at Cop25 a 'Disappointment' as Australia Gets Special Mention." *ABC News.* (December 16 2019). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-12-16/australia-climate-carry-over-credits-slammed-cop25/11793818">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-12-16/australia-climate-carry-over-credits-slammed-cop25/11793818</a>.

Tong, Anote, and Thomas Esang Remengesau. "Real Climate Action Will Cement Australia's Reconnection with Pacific." *The Sydney Morning Herald.* (September 14 2022). Accessed September 16 2022. <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/environment/climate-change/real-climate-action-will-cement-australia-s-reconnection-with-pacific-20220914-p5bhyi.html">https://www.smh.com.au/environment/climate-change/real-climate-action-will-cement-australia-s-reconnection-with-pacific-20220914-p5bhyi.html</a>.

Turnbull, Tiffanie. "Why Australia Is Declaring a 'New Era' in the Pacific." *BBC News*. (June 5 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-australia-61669954.

UNFCCC. Report of the Conference of the Parties on Its Thirteenth Session, Held in Bali from 3 to 15 December 2007. UNFCCC (Indonesia 2007). https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2007/cop13/eng/06a01.pdf.

United Nations. "A Matter of Life or Death: At Cop26, Vulnerable Countries Tell Developed Nations It's Time to Keep Their Promise on Climate Finance." *UN News* (November 8 2021). Accessed September 1 2022. https://news.un.org/en/story/2021/11/1105222.

Walden, Max, Stephen Dziedzic, and Evan Wasuka. "Here's What's Behind the Violent Protests in the Solomon Islands Capital, Honiara." *ABC News*. (November 25 2021). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-11-25/solomon-islands-protests-explainer-china-taiwan/100648086.

Warsaw, Alex Morales. "Typhoon Haiyan Revives Calls for Climate Change Reparation." *The Sydney Morning Herald* (November 19 2013). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/world/typhoon-haiyan-revives-calls-for-climate-change-reparation-20131118-2xr5f.html">https://www.smh.com.au/world/typhoon-haiyan-revives-calls-for-climate-change-reparation-20131118-2xr5f.html</a>.

"Warsaw International Mechanism for Loss and Damage Associated with Climate Change Impacts (Wim)." 2022, <a href="https://unfccc.int/topics/adaptation-and-resilience/workstreams/loss-and-damage/warsaw-international-mechanism">https://unfccc.int/topics/adaptation-and-resilience/workstreams/loss-and-damage/warsaw-international-mechanism</a>.

Wong, Penny, and Tanya Plibersek. "Support for Developing Countries to Tackle Environment and Climate Change Challenges." news release, 2022, <a href="https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/penny-wong/media-release/support-developing-countries-tackle-environment-and-climate-change-challenges">https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/penny-wong/media-release/support-developing-countries-tackle-environment-and-climate-change-challenges</a>.

The World Bank. "New Insurance Facility to Boost Natural Disaster Resilience in Pacific Island Countries." *The World Bank* (November 2 2016). Accessed September 9 2022 <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2016/11/02/new-insurance-facility-to-boost-natural-disaster-resilience-in-pacific-island-countries">https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2016/11/02/new-insurance-facility-to-boost-natural-disaster-resilience-in-pacific-island-countries</a>.

The World Bank. "Tonga to Receive Us \$1.27 Million Payout for Cyclone Response." *The World Bank* (Januray 23 2014). Accessed September 9. <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2014/01/23/tonga-to-receive-payout-for-cyclone-response">https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2014/01/23/tonga-to-receive-payout-for-cyclone-response</a>.

Yuwei, Hu. "Assumption of Kiribati's Exit from Pacific Islands Forum a Decision Coerced by China Untrue: Kiribati Secretary of Fm." Global Times. (July 15 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202207/1270598.shtml.

Zhang, Denghua. "What Does China Want in the Pacific? Diplomatic Allies and Strategic Footholds." *The Conversation*. (June 3 2022). Accessed September 1 2022. <a href="https://theconversation.com/what-does-china-want-in-the-pacific-diplomatic-allies-and-strategic-footholds-184147">https://theconversation.com/what-does-china-want-in-the-pacific-diplomatic-allies-and-strategic-footholds-184147</a>.

- Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with a international relations expert, September 20, 2022
- Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with a current Pacific Island negotiator, September 21, 2022
- Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with a former Asian negotiator, September 23, 2022
- Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with Julie-Anne Richards, September 27, 2022
- Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with a Former Pacific Island negotiator, September 28, 2022
- Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with The Hon. Anote Tong, September 28, 2022
- Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with Dr. Wesley Morgan, September 28, 2022
- Greenpeace Australia Pacific interview with The Hon. Enele Sopoaga, October 4, 2022

### **DISCLAIMER**

The information in this report is for general information purposes only. The opinions expressed in this report are based on the documents referenced in this report. GPAP encourages readers to review those documents. This report contains information about the views, opinions and beliefs of GPAP in relation to matters referred to in the report, which are current only as at the date of this report. GPAP reserves the right to change or modify any of its opinions expressed herein at any time and for any reason and expressly disclaims any obligation to correct, update or revise the information contained herein or to otherwise provide any additional materials.

### **COPYRIGHT**

Greenpeace Australia Pacific Ltd encourages the reproduction and distribution of our materials, electronic products and/or services, including our name and logo. However, there are limits on these uses. Our ground rules are available at <a href="https://www.greenpeace.org.gu/copyright/">https://www.greenpeace.org.gu/copyright/</a>

GREENPEACE www.greenpeace.org.au